Star Island Corporation (SIC)
Chief Executive Officer’s Report

February 21, 2017
Our Mission: To own and maintain Star Island and such other property as the Corporation may hold or acquire, as a center for religious, educational, and kindred purposes consistent with the principles of the Unitarian Universalist Association and the United Church of Christ.

Our Vision: To create on Star Island an environment that frees all who come to renew spiritually, explore matters of consequence, and gain knowledge about the world as it might ideally be.
COMMUNITY
· We have been making great progress with our marketing and outreach efforts, including with our targeted 2017 discount program promotions and working closely with marketing teams from selected conferences, including the Institute on Religion in an Age of Science (last team meeting on February 14) and Star Island United Church of Christ (last team meeting on February 17). Another example of our progress is a recent feature in Harvard Magazine, the paper version of which is expected out around the end of this month. Here is a link to the article online: www.harvardmagazine.com/2017/03/time-apart. 
· The Unitarian Universalist Alliance of Camps and Conference Centers will once again have a shared booth at the General Assembly (GA) of the Unitarian Universalist Association, which will take place June 21-25 in New Orleans, Louisiana. This year, our booth will be next to the Church of the Larger Fellowship (www.questformeaning.org/clfuu). We are actively looking for GA booth volunteers – if you or someone you know is interested, please let me know soon. 
· Allan Bedell, a retired Navy Boatswain who spent more than 20 years working at the Portsmouth Naval Shipyard, is the winner of our fourth annual Veteran’s Raffle. Bedell, who was randomly selected from over 100 veterans who participated in the raffle from across the country, will receive free room and board for a 2017 conference. Says Bedell, “What an honor to be chosen to experience Star Island this coming summer. Spending a week with my family on the island sounds like the perfect getaway. I want to thank Star Island for honoring our military men and women. It was a pleasure to serve our country.”
· The Pelican hiring team, ably managed by Kate Brady, has made excellent progress with putting together an exceptional team of 2017 Pelicans. The team is carefully considering 186 applications, which include 94 new applicants and 92 returning applicants. Though we received fewer applications than last year, we believe we have a strong applicant pool, which includes applicants from 25 states and three countries. Most applicants have heard about Star Island through a direct connection to Star, such as a friend who has been a Pelican, or through a job posting at their school or church. Employment offers are expected to be sent out by the middle of next month.
· Our senior staff team for 2017 is shaping up nicely. We are pleased to announce that Mark Nash will be our new Buildings Maintenance Specialist/Head Painter and Kerry Nolte will be our new Island Health Director.

· We are deeply grateful for Pat Ford’s exceptional service to Star Island over the last decade. Under Pat’s leadership, our policies and procedures became well documented, our numerous medical volunteers were well managed, and the First Aid Station was run in an effective and organized fashion. Pat is working closely with Kerry to ensure a smooth transition at this key position.
· There was a productive meeting of the Health Committee on January 31, during which our Island Nurse transition and our new Community Health Advocate position were discussed.
· We have received good input from the Personnel Committee on an extended leave time policy, which we hope to bring before the Board for consideration and approval in the coming months.

· We have asked conference youth program leaders to help us pilot some of the exciting educational initiatives and programming we hope to launch next year.

· Please find attached draft Nominating Committee, Committee on Appointments, and Rutledge Marine Lab Committee 2016 reports, which will be included in the 2017 Annual Meeting packet prepared and sent out to our membership next month.
ECONOMIC

· Our unaudited 2016 Year End Financials indicated a net operating gain of $436,831 (vs. 2016 Budget of $200,729). We invested $578,518 in capital projects (vs. 2016 Capital Budget of $467,950), including an unbudgeted $73,671 in Vaughn Cottage (of which $51,201 was funded by Lois Williams’ extraordinary gift). While these figures are not final, it is clear that we have enjoyed another great year financially. Please see the attached financials and accompanying memo for more information.
· Our consolidated January/February Financials will be included in the March Board meeting materials. As previously reported, we have made the transition from Financial Edge to QuickBooks, and thus these financials will be in the new reporting format.

· As of February 15, we received 1,187 registrations representing 7,647 bed nights (38% of our 2017 budgeted goal of 20,350). Last year at this time we had received 1,112 registrations representing 7,489 bed nights (38% of our 2016 budgeted goal of 19,650 bed nights), and in 2015 at this time we had received 938 registrations representing 6,204 bed nights (32% of our 2015 budgeted goal of 19,550 bed nights).
· We launched our registration raffle on January 28, with a deadline of April 1. One lucky winner will receive free room and board for the conference of his/her choice during the 2017 season. We anticipate that this raffle will inspire an increased number of earlier registrations, which has several benefits.
· The Audit Subcommittee of the Finance Committee and staff met with Berry Dunn (our auditors) on January 31, and the audit fieldwork is scheduled for the week of March 6. Our goal is to have a completed audit to present next month to the Finance Committee and Board, with the understanding that if more time is needed, the audit will be presented in April.
· The value of the Star Island Permanent Trust Fund was $4,048,125 as of December 31, 2016 (vs. $3,606,908 as of December 31, 2015), with a total return for 2016 of 9.7% (8.9% after fee). Since inception (September 1994), the Trust’s average annual return has been 9.8% (9.0% after fee), and the Trust’s funds have continued to be well managed by Wilkins Investment Council.

· The Finance Committee meets tomorrow night to discuss financing for the wastewater treatment facility and the new proposed 2017 Budget (see attached). On the wastewater financing front, we anticipate submitting our formal application for the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) loan in the very near future – we have been encouraged to do so by representatives of the NH Department of Environmental Services (NHDES). After several meetings with NHDES over the last few weeks, we have decided that we should plan to construct our new wastewater treatment facility starting in 2018 (see below for more information). As a result, staff has prepared a new proposed 2017 Budget (see attached) – this budget is the same as the 2017 Budget approved by the Board on January 24, with these exceptions: the $500K Optima loan, and resulting $17K interest expense for 2017, has been removed; and the $400K capital expenditure for wastewater has been changed to $50K (for engineering/design work only).
· We expect that the next draft of our long range integrated financial planning tool will be available this summer, in advance of the 2018 budgeting process. We will be working with several individuals and committees in the coming months to produce a useful plan.
ENVIRONMENT

· We are pleased to have posted our master 2017 boat schedule, well in advance of when we did so in the past. Special thanks to Ally Miner for getting this done. Please note that some boat runs will change, and others will be added in the coming months. Here is the link: www.starisland.org/boat-schedule. 
· We are in the process of planning several projects for the 2017 season, including significant upgrades to Kiddie Barn/Starloft, Vaughn Cottage (final project phase), various bathrooms, the Chapel path, and Oceanic/Atlantic 2nd floor. We have made good headway with planning for our new Summer House, and, as always, work continues on various fire safety improvements throughout the island.
· Over the last few weeks, working collaboratively with various departments of the NHDES and others, we have determined that it is prudent to change our proposed wastewater treatment facility project timeline to accommodate a number of factors, including a comprehensive design review process and figuring out parameters for reuse of treated effluent which will work not only for our project, but ultimately for future projects in the State of New Hampshire (NH currently does not have wastewater effluent reuse regulations in place). Our new timeline has construction commencing in late summer or fall 2018, and reaching substantial completion by spring 2019, though significant design and engineering work would occur this year. This change of timeline impacts the 2017 Budget, but not the timing of applying for the CWSRF loan (see above). In order to ensure that we are settling on the best possible system for Star Island, we are bringing in an additional engineering firm to supplement Altus Engineering, and we are confident that this arrangement will ensure project success. Due to the unique nature of our project – which would be the first of its kind permitted in NH and also the first non-municipal wastewater treatment facility project funded by the CWSRF program in NH – taking some extra time to ensure we are making the best possible choice is well worth it. NHDES is committed to our project, and we are grateful for the proactive, collaborative, interdepartmental model we are working under. The current head of NHDES, Acting Commissioner Clark Freise, noted recently that “Star Island Corporation…has been actively working to reduce operating costs and improve its environmental performance for several years. Since 2012, it has significantly reduced environmental hazards, improved air quality on the island and reduced its contribution to climate change, while cutting operating costs through a comprehensive plan that integrated energy and water conservation and efficiency measures with the installation of a 130 kW ground mounted solar array. As a result, it reduced its fossil-fuel consumption and carbon footprint by 75 percent. In addition, it implemented a waste reduction program and reduced its landfill trash by 40 percent. This success has inspired Star Island to look for further opportunities to reduce its overall water and energy consumption. Star Island is currently planning to update its current energy intensive wastewater treatment process with a more energy-efficient process that is also more reliable and operator friendly. Star Island will be looking at ways to incorporate re-use of treated wastewater effluent into its everyday operations, such as for toilet flushing and irrigation. [NHDES] looks forward to working collaboratively with Star Island to reach its energy reduction goals and incorporate sustainable features such as water re-use.  NHDES hopes that Star Island’s work will serve as a model for others to follow.” I look forward to providing the Board with a more comprehensive update of this exciting project at Saturday’s Board Retreat.
STEWARDSHIP

 (NOTE: Director of Development Pam Smith and I have co-written this part of my report.)
· ​Our unaudited 2016 Year End Financials indicate how we fared with our 2016 fundraising goals. Most notably, our 2016 Annual Fund total came in at $499,864 (104% of $480,000 goal). Additionally, we exceeded our 2016 budget goals for grants (182% of $30,000 goal), targeted campaigns (129% of $237,474 combined goal for other current restricted gifts and net assets released from restrictions), and special events (101% of goal). Overall, 2016 was a great year for Star Island fundraising, and we are especially grateful to the many organizations and individuals who made one or more contributions last year.
· As of January 31, our Annual Fund (AF) had realized $9,868 in gifts (2% of our 2017 goal of $480,000). Please see the attached January AF Comparison Report for more information. The following chart compares 2017 to the previous two years:

	Year
	Realized Gifts
	Pledge Balance
	Total
	% to Goal
	Total Donors

	2017
	$9,868
	$0
	$9,868
	2%
	133

	2016
	$11,502
	$0
	$11,502
	2%
	91

	2015
	$7,817
	$0
	$7,817
	2%
	63


Planning for our spring Annual Fund appeal is underway, and Pam Smith is working with conference leadership groups to identify 2017 Annual Fund volunteers for each conference.
· On February 8, we had another productive planning meeting with the Piscataqua Sailing Association to discuss the 2017 Gosport Regatta. We are in the final stages of confirming a new date for this year’s regatta, which we now expect will be Sunday, September 17. This is the last day of the conference season, and moving the regatta to this date significantly increases operational efficiency as well as providing numerous other benefits.
· We have a robust schedule of outreach and engagement events on the horizon, including:

· February 24 – Pirates of the Shoals talk with Ann Beattie and Wendy Lull at the Portsmouth Athenaeum

· March 12 – Kindness Café with Island Minister Chris Jablonski

· April 15 – Earth Day beach clean up with Blue Ocean Society, followed by Star Island Green Gosport Initiative presentation and lunch in Rye, NH

· May 23 – Donor and volunteer appreciation/celebration at Kittery Community Center

· We recently learned that our grant request of the Seacoast Women’s Giving Circle for $5,000 in support of special arts-related programming during Star Arts/Natural History Week was declined, though we made some inroads with this local group. We are awaiting word from the Fuller Foundation on our $6,000 grant application for the purpose of supporting arts programming and financial aid for our many arts-related conferences.

· Climate Change was one of three category finalists (out of several categories) for the Unitarian Universalist Congregation at Shelter Rock’s Large Grants Program this year, and we are thrilled to have been issued an RFP. We are intending to submit a request for a $100,000 grant to support our proposed wastewater treatment facility project, and will be requesting approval at Sunday’s Board meeting (the grant application deadline is March 22). We are deeply grateful for our many advocates at Shelter Rock, and especially Jessica Vega and Frank Teltsch for their good work on behalf of both Shelter Rock and Star Island. 
· We also intend to apply to the Samuel P. Hunt Foundation for a grant of up to $25,000 to support our proposed wastewater treatment facility project, and we will be requesting approval at Sunday’s Board meeting (the grant application deadline is March 15).
· We are currently receiving applications for our spring volunteer weekends, with a deadline of March 19. More information about spring volunteering, and our volunteer application can be found at www.starisland.org/volunteer-information-spring. 

We are off to a great start to 2017, and even though snow blankets Star Island, early open-up starts in just over a month.
With Star Spirit,
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Joe Watts

Chief Executive Officer
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